Howard Watson Symington Memorial Charity

Charity Registration number 512708

Minutes of a meeting of the Trustees
Wednesday 9th October 2019 6.00pm 52 High Street, Market Harborough.
1 Attendance 
· Peter Buckingham

· Roger Dunton (Chair)

· John Feavyour QPM

· Sarah Hill
· Barbara Johnson

· Pamela Roberts
Roger took the opportunity to welcome Peter and Barbara as the two new trustees as it was the first occasion that all the current trustees had been able to meet together.

2 Conflicts of Interest
The trustees stated that they had no new interests to declare. They reiterated that they would additionally declare any conflict of interest or conflict of loyalty on a case by case basis for each application. Barbara signposted that she would do so for the St. Dionysius application.
3 Minutes of the previous meeting 
The minutes of the meeting held on 19th June 2019 had been previously circulated and were agreed as an accurate record.
4 Matters arising from the previous meeting:
Previously item 8: Annual accounts – the trustees noted that Adrian Bentley has been instructed to prepare the accounts.

Previously item 9: Business cards had been purchased and were distributed at the meeting. Roger reiterated his intention with the cards to be able to hand them out to potential applicants as a professional pointer to the email, website and application form. Trustees noted the cost of £20 and agreed to refund John accordingly. 

Previously item 10: The trustees reminded themselves that the next meeting had been scheduled for August but cancelled due to lack of business. They noted the update that had therefore been circulated by John to them as follows:

‘Here's a quick summary of activity since the last meeting for your information:

· Grants that we agreed, and I have paid: Harborough Band (47), HFM (48), Meadowdale (51), Foodbank (53), Tennis Club (54). Lovely letter of thanks from the Foodbank. Messages of thanks from the others.

· Pledged and awaiting bank details to pay: Cancer support group (55), Welland Park Academy (34 - from earlier meeting now claimed with receipts)

· Also pledged at last meeting but awaiting more info: Enterprise Club (50 - awaiting confirmation of other funding), Student support (49 – awaiting exam results).

· I have already briefed you that the fridge application (52) was withdrawn when I asked for more details.

· There was an application for support towards school uniforms that Roger and I agreed out of committee under our small grant policy (56 - £200).

· There is an application on the website from the Sea Cadets towards a minibus. I have since learned that they secured other funds and have bought their vehicle, so the application is withdrawn (57).

‘One application needs further consideration by you please. We previously had a think about an application for £2,250 to pay for the renovation of the old coffee mills clock on Springfield Street (application 40 on the 13th Feb minutes) but felt it was on the margins of what we would want to fund. We declined it but wrote back to say we would revisit the application for up to £500 if the rest of the money could be raised elsewhere. The applicant has written to say a combination of MH & the Bowdens, and residents’ funds have raised the majority and they are asking for the £500 to bridge the gap. Roger and I are in favour and would have agreed it (small grants policy) but for the fact that it was a whole committee decision to push it back last time. Please let me know if you have any further thoughts this week and I will action accordingly.’
There had been a majority in favour, so the grant had been paid.
5 Finance
The trustees noted the financial situation (as at 4th October):

Previous bank balance






64,414
Plus income


Cazenove


22,474

CCLA



10,893
33,367 +

Less Grants paid

34)
Welland Pk hall
10,000

     


40)
Symington clock
     500




47)
Harboro’ band
  1,200




48)
HFM


  2,040





49)
A student

     640




50)
Enterprise club
  2,000






51)
Meadowdale

  3,900




53)
Jubilee foodbank
  9,027




54)
Tennis club

  5,000




55)
Cancer support
  2,112




56)
A family

     200
36,619 -
Less Website admin fee






     474 -

Reconciled bank balance






60,688 =
Plus petty cash in hand






     125 +
Less grants pledged
18)
Diabetes training 
  2,300





36)
VASL car scheme
  7,500




59) 
Arts Fresco

  1,000
 10,800 -
Funds available







 50,013 =
# 44) £5,000 pledged to Harborough Community Bus in each of 2020/21/22 to be set against income in respective year so as not to impact on availability of current reserves. 
6 Grant applications
The trustees discussed eight applications all of which they had read before the meeting. As part of this preparation, they noted two applications for organisational running costs, and this generated a lengthy conversation about their appetite to support such applications in general.

It was recognised that many local groups relied on charitable grants to deliver their services and that these very services were the kind of initiative HWSMC wanted to support. However, it was also felt that the limited funds available to HWSMC could not support general running costs on an ongoing basis. There was complete agreement amongst trustees that repeat funding for an applicant should not be supported. After further discussion, the following policy was adopted:
Applications for general running costs would not be encouraged. One-off modest contributions to running costs would be considered. Repeat applications for running costs would be rejected unless the applicant provided evidence of other funding and the request effectively bridged a gap.

Ref 58
An application for £5,000 from Homestart for running costs of four different projects to support local families in need and distress. The trustees agreed the application and asked Homestart to be advised of the repeat funding policy.
Ref 59 - Sarah had declared a conflict of interest and did not participate.
Harborough’s Arts Fresco had asked for a contribution of £1,000 towards the popular event held in September. Trustees noted that this had been agreed electronically between meetings due to the timing of the event.
Ref 60 & 61

Two applications for 500 had been received from Barnado’s in Scotland. A misunderstanding had occurred; the applicant had been contacted to advise HWSMC was unable to assist.
Ref 62 – Barbara declared a conflict of interest and did not participate.
Officers from St Dionysius had applied for £10,000 towards the reordering project of the church building. John and Sarah explained that they were aware of recent discussions at the MH & the Bowdens charity about this project, so they initially held their counsel. There was no appetite for the application from the other trustees who felt that the project failed to demonstrate the public benefit for the investment being sought. John and Sarah then added that this was the same conclusion reached by MH & the Bowdens trustees. The application was therefore declined.
Ref 63
An application to contribute to course fees for a disadvantaged student was reviewed. An initial application had been made in tandem with one to the MH & the Bowdens charity. Its trustees had decided to fully fund the course and to invite HWSMC trustees to contribute towards her IT needs. A grant of £1,000 
was agreed.
Ref 64
Trustees considered and agreed a request for £568 towards sports equipment for a young person involved at national level ice hockey.
Ref 65
An application for £4,000 towards HCYC running costs was declined in line with the policy on repeat funding agreed earlier in the meeting.


7 VASL funding report
Trustees considered releasing the second tranche of the grant for the VASL car scheme (ref 36). They reminded themselves of their original decision reflected in the August 2018 minutes which says: ‘The trustees were broadly aware of the car scheme and were impressed by the number of people being helped. They were keen to support the application and were pleased to see the aspiration set out in the application that the scheme become more sustainably funded, a work train which would be developed over the next three years. They agreed to an initial grant of £7,500 with a conditional further grant of £7,500 subject to a report in around 12 months from VASL on the progress towards a different funding model.’

The trustees discussed a report from VASL dated June 2019 which had been circulated before the meeting. They noted the ongoing discussions being held by VASL with other funders but were unable to identify any progress as requested. They therefore decided to withhold any further grant unless a subsequent report could provide evidence of the progress towards a different funding model going forward. They noted to themselves that this was also consistent with their running costs policy agreed earlier in the meeting.
8 CCLA conference 20th November
An invitation had been received to attend a CCLA sponsored investment seminar in Nottingham on 20th November. Roger and Sarah agreed to attend. The seminar was free to delegates; travel costs would be met by the Charity
9 Wall plaques
Roger reported on the excellent sports hall facilities now in place at Welland Park Academy following his attendance at an event to thank grant givers. He noted that other charities have a plaque to erect in recognition of contributions made and it was agreed to purchase around ten or a dozen such plaques in the name of HWSMC to use as appropriate.     Action: Roger
10 Charity administration

Roger expressed his thanks to John for the charity administration being undertaken. It had been agreed some time ago that John would report to the other trustees if those duties became onerous. He said that he was content to continue for the time being.

It was noted that a risk existed with all of the administration being vested in one place so it was agreed that John would prepare a briefing file with operational procedures and that the finance sub-committee would meet in due course to review any outstanding risk accordingly.










        Action: John
11 Date of next meeting
Thursday 5th December 2019
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